NYSAFAAA Executive Council Meeting
Summer Retreat - Syracuse Law School

June 24-26, 2009 (OFFICIAL)
Wednesday, June 24, 2009

· Curt Gaume

· Wayne Harewood
· Clair Jacobi



· Howard Leslie



· Gina Soliz 

· Lynn Chilson

· Rachel Barker

· Jackie M Darquea


· Earl Tretheway

· Bryan Kelly Austin


· Dan Robinson
· Maria DeInnocentiis


· Kerry Lubold



Curt called meeting to order 1:00. Introductions made around the table.

Reading of the Minutes
MOTION: Motion to suspend reading of the 4/14/09 and 4/20/09 conference call minutes was made by Kerry Lubold.
SECOND:  Wayne Harewood

In favor: unanimous; Reading of the minutes was waived.
MOTION: Motion to approve 4/14 and 4/20/09minutes was made by Jackie Darquea

SECOND:  Earl Tretheway

In favor: unanimous.
Long Range Strategic Plan (Gina Soliz)
We decided to pick three “audiences” identified in the LRP to work on achieving the goals and objectives. The three audiences chosen are:

1. Membership Committee – charge them with the objectives stated in the LRP.  Clair will contact Adrienne and set a time table, perhaps at the state conference Exec Council meeting?
2. Financial Support – Development Committee (Ann Barton/Peg Stearns) more discussion needs to take place regarding who are the best NYSFAAA members to brainstorm and create a task force to review the current model and identify new models. Retirees could also assist.
3. Exec Council – we will look at the LRP ourselves to ensure that we are serving NYSFAAA appropriately.
Attorney General – Student Empowerment Grant (Curt Gaume)
Proposal from Jim Gathard:  The NYAG Office announced an RFA opportunity to apply for either one of these opportunities: a one year Public Service Announcement (PSA) campaign or a Call Center. The Grant is for $10 million. Regarding the PSA, there is a provision on the PSA that it is a national campaign. Public figures need to be used as spokespersons. (Many questions come up: Who would the spokesperson be? Who would attract students to apply for SFA?). Note that the PSA must have a blurb that it was created as a result of the NYS Attny General’s collection of money from the SLATE investigation. The other option to receive the grant is to create a Call Center to help students who have questions about how to choose best loan options. 

Education institutions and for-profits are not allowed to apply for the RFA. 

Application includes vendor responsibility questionnaire; objectives & strategies; obstacles (and how to mitigate); etc. The announcement wasn’t made very openly. The AG Office has full control over who will be selected. The value is about 10.5 million -- which is not a lot of a national campaign. 12 noon July 6th is the deadline. It must be mailed and received. Award recipients will be notified in September. Grant will begin in January 2010.

Jim’s idea is to submit a document (to serve as a placeholder) either NYSFAAA alone or with HESC as a partner. Discussion surrounded the question, “If no one applies what would the AG Office do?”  No action could result in loss of the money or AG Office would create the PSA themselves. The risk for NYSFAAA is if an application is submitted, we were awarded the grant, and we weren’t able to fulfill the objective? Typically a contract would be given first and if NYSFAAA didn’t sign it we wouldn’t be obligated. However, if they completely reject our application then we’re done. If we do enter into a contract then we would need to 
There doesn’t seem to be a lot of competition to apply. We don’t have a lot of time. $10 million grant – $9 million for multimedia expenses – 1 million for administrative costs (project management). Jim’s initial charge is $1000. He would then charge a fee (a percentage) if we were approved to receive the grant.

We have tabled the discussion until Thursday morning.
College Goal Sunday (Wayne Harewood)
Technically there is no more money left in the three year grant.  $7,000 is available from College Access Grant. $50,000 continued grant application from YMCA. Lumina Foundation is no longer an active participant. The $50,000 is divided out $25,000 for year one (09-10) $15,000 for year two and $10,000 for year three.
Deadline is July 6th. Ken Storms is writing the $50,000 grant application. The new grant stresses that we utilize partnerships. Our current partners are State Ed.; HESC; CUNY; SUNY; Gear Up; Lenders. The webmaster last year was very expensive. 

Conference 2011(Curt Gaume)
2009 – Saratoga Springs
2010 – Buffalo -- Kevin Ryan will chair
2011 – Don Taylor works with NYSFAAA to find sites and negotiate. At February’s meeting we passed a motion to break the contract with the Turning Stone. Therefore, we need a region to host. Region 2 is considering that option at the Hyatt in Rochester.
Should we use Survey Monkey to find out if regions and members would like to move to a state-wide conference planning committee rather than keep it in the regions? We know that it is expensive to hold regions in NYC.
MOTION:

Maria made a motion to charge Region 2 to move forward in planning the 2011 conference in Rochester.

SECOND:  Howard Leslie

Motion passed unanimously.

Meeting adjourned.

Thursday, June 25, 2009

Roll call took place at 9:15
· Curt Gaume

· Gina Soliz

· Bryan Kelly Austin

· Kerry Lubold

· Earl Tretheway

· Jackie Darquea

· Maria DeInnocentiis

· Wayne Harewood

· Tom Dalton

· Lynn Chilson

· Clair Jacobi

· Dan Robinson

· Rachel Barker

· Cindy Kohlman

Curt welcomed the new Exec Council representatives and explained their responsibilities.

John Austin called in from HESC to discuss RFP for the AG grant.

HESC will submit an application for both the PSA and the Call-Center. He thinks they can comply with the requirements. Their application should be in the mail to the AG office by Monday. They have two contractors in place to help with the call center. He’s concerned about the small amount of money for the PSA piece. The short timeframe to submit the application was an issue. Curt offered that NYSFAAA could help HESC should they be awarded the grant.  HESC is aware of the fact that this is a “national” campaign.

MOTION:

Howard Leslie moves that we pass on the AG request for application for the Student Empowerment Grant

SECOND: Wayne Harewood.

Motion passes unanimously.

Treasurer’s Report (Wayne Harewood)
We have $98,797.56 in our treasury as of June 25, 2009 (It includes $21,750 drawn from investments). We have to subtract several items from that $98,000 including:

· $35,000 College Goal Sunday

· $9,000 Gear Up

· $12,500 College Access Grant

· Novice payment due

· Region revenue sharing due

For the past two years we’ve had to take from investments (the prior year it was around $60,000). Before that time, we were not touching investments and/or putting money away in reserves. Discussion took place regarding how NYSFAAA invests its money. Tom Dalton will contact our investment manager at Smith Barney and ask him to come to the NYSFAAA conference in Saratoga Springs during the Exec Council meeting then.

We talked about seeking new resources of financial support. In 08-09 Monroe College Training brought in $453 in revenue. The LRP Finance Task Force with Training Committee could develop this plan further and offer it to more institutions. 

Wayne reminded council to have Committee Chairs collect expense reports and authorize them.

MOTION:

Jackie Darquea made a motion to not reimburse for tax if a tax exempt form was not used.

SECOND: Maria DeInnocentiis
Discussion: it is a NY state tax exempt form, only good in NY state. 

A Friendly Amendment was made: Expense reimbursement will exclude NY state tax.

Maria agreed to the amendment: “NYSFAAA will not reimburse for NY state tax.”
Motion passed unanimously.

Kerry suggested that we put this on the Q&A page of the website. Wayne will give tax exempt forms to Exec Council and to regional Treasurers.

Mileage reimbursement is .55/mile

Wayne needs original receipts not copies of receipts.

MOTION: To approve the Treasurer’s Report as presented: Earl Tretheway
SECOND: Jackie Darquea
Motion passed unanimously.

Budget Committee Report 2009-2010 (Kerry, Wayne)

A lengthy discussion took place regarding the income and expenses for the 2009-10 fiscal year. Some of the highlights included:

· Income from membership dues were based on 1200.
· Conference, Novice, Gear Up to be break even activities in budget
· Scholarship to be taken from scholarship account… 5% of the amount in the account is roughly $5,800. Should we fit the scholarship amount to the amount of the resource we have? 
· A discussion took place about the cost of the credit card fees for those who pay registration fees via credit card, for example.
· A discussion took place regarding changing the format and number of in-person meetings for the Exec Council. Is it worthwhile for us to meet with Legislative Forum event in February? We could consider meeting in person twice per year – at the annual conference in the fall and in June.
· Peg Stearns joined council to talk about grant writing. 
· Linda Bridgewater called in to talk about CACG, State Fair, and the Guidance Expo.
· CACG – June 30th mid-point report due by 6/30/10 the grant money needs to be spent
· State Fair 2009 – rather than buy a booth, get a 20x20 tent for $10,000 for “Higher Education Day” and HESC will pay for it; include schools that traditionally exhibited (SU, Wells, SUNY Brockport, etc.). 6 tables will fit in the tent. NYSFAAA, HESC, College Board, CICU, SUNY Central, CUNY.  Ask the schools for a nominal fee to cover tables and chairs. NYSFAAA’s money – use it to bus students in from high need school districts. Syracuse University has 4000 Gear Up students. We could bus 3 or 4 loads of kids.
· Guidance Expo: HESC is paying for this event (it covers food, etc.). The first two hours – state/federal update; Locations: Region 8, Long Island, NYC, ???

MOTION:  Maria DeInnocentiis made a motion to accept the 2009-2010 budget as revised.
SECOND:  Howard Leslie
Friendly amendment: “To accept the 2009-2010 balanced budget as revised.”
Motion passed unanimously.

Kerry has been applauded for the excellent work that she and her committee did to prepare the budget and present it to Exec Council. Officers should let their committee chairs know what their budgets will be for 2009-10. Kerry will let the regions know the outcome of their budget requests.

1st Vice President’s Committees (Clair)

Membership – King

We discussed the issue of the timing in which a person can choose their membership year. For example, should we pick a date in which the membership should be posted for the 09-10 year or the 08-09 year? Ideta let us know that right now the membership ending date is 6/30/09 (for 2008-2009 members). In the past it has been extended to a date in November.  Ideta needs to know what the date should be for the 2009 extension, and she’ll put it in place. 

 

Anyone who has submitted a membership application since April would be considered a member for 2009-10. The new year’s membership application is put in place each year when the Novice Training registration goes live.

Clair is going to send out a personal email to everyone as a reminder that it is membership renewal time.

Joe Martinkobic “Higher Education Stategies” applied for an associate membership. Higher Education Strategies is a Financial aid consulting service agency.

MOTION: Kerry Lubold moved to offer institutional membership to Higher Education Strategies.

SECOND: Earl Trethway
In Favor: 9

Opposed: 1

Abstain: 1

Motion passed by majority.

Dave Canaski from “FA Experts” has applied for associate membership. FA Experts is a consulting firm that provides training to financial aid administrators.

MOTION: Maria DeInnocentiis moved to offer institutional membership to “FA Experts.”

SECOND: Earl Trethway
In Favor: 5

Opposed: 4

Abstain: 2

Motion passed by majority.

Mentoring – Hunter

Cards from Novice were given to Clair. The data is in a spreadsheet and will be given to each region. Clair strongly encouraged each region to reach out to these new members. We should invite them to regional meetings and make them feel welcomed into NYSFAAA.
Awards – Flaherty

No report.

2nd Vice President’s Committees (Howard)

Professional Development - Senese/Schwartz

Statewide training report received. It was submitted by Vera Senese and Mark Schwartz
Plan

· Conduct two full day training sessions one in the Fall and one in the Spring. 

· Six sites around the state for each session.  

· Estimated attendance will be 300 for each session.

· Charge to attendees to cover cost of meals (possibly $20)

Proposed Expenses - $8,000

· $3,000 for Speaker Expenses (transportation, possible overnight, etc.)

· $1,000 for rental space/site fee or AV costs at sites

· $3,000 subsidize refreshments ($5 per attendee)

· $500 Surveymonkey.com subscription

· $500 Committee expenses

Justification

· The committee feels that we should not charge more than $20 per person to attend a training session because many members may have to pay out of pocket (school may not pay). $25 would be a reasonable average cost to cover meals.

· The committee feels that $20 may not cover the expense of meals in all the regions. Clearly, we would do our best to keep the costs within the prescribed amount, but if we can’t, we did not want to make cost the deciding factor for a paid member not to attend a training session.

Novice Training - Simpson/Papke
Novice was held from June 6 – 12th at SUNY Brockport. 69 participants attended. It went really well. They had 9 small group leaders and 5 support large group leaders. The location worked well and the group was cohesive. 

$580 was the fee charged (included the $60 membership dues). Grant money is earmarked for the training manual costs. Because the group was under 100, the cost of the catering increased. They did evening entertainment in the “gallery” where they had games, computers, and a Wii game system. They had a DJ for two nights, but cutting the entertainment didn’t affect the evenings. Lisa took a lot of pictures and put them on Snapfish. They did an evaluation on Survey Monkey.

The bill is $33, 158.80. Payment was received from almost everyone.

Discussion took place regarding copyrighting the manual. Lisa would like to look into the fees and timeline to copyright the materials.

Next year is the last of the years in the 3 year contract. Brockport has been a good place. Curt has asked the committee to evaluate their experience and make a recommendation to Exec Council about extending the contract with Brockport. Region 2 helped move people into the residence halls and gave them goodie bags. There help was greatly appreciated!

More discussion took place about the Monroe Experiment training that happened last year. Lisa thinks that it should stay with the Novice Committee – it needs to be customized for each school. Trainers need to be chosen carefully. We might need to start slowly and not advertise because 3 schools have already shown interest in this NYSFAAA training. Should we put restrictions on trainers being active members? Perhaps with the exception of the TAP piece coming from a HESC representative. Curt has asked Lisa to put together some guidelines. Lisa had a written agreement that was signed for the Monroe training. 

Technology & Innovation Committee - Howard/Curt
The chairs of the Next Generation Committee felt that their responsibilities had been exhausted so it was determined that the TIC be created. Howard & Curt will identify two chairs.  

Secretary’s Committees (Gina)

Communications – Daniels/Worley

It was suggested that we have a session at the conference to bring everyone up to speed on the website. If at least one person per region attends, they could then bring that knowledge back for a regional training. In the interim Ideta will do a cheat-sheet of how to do things.

Curt will give Ideta new information regarding newly appointed committee chairs and regional election results. Curt will work with Gina to update website to include LRP, P&P, By-Laws (or constitution), etc.

Early Awareness – Burns/Patella

No report.





High School Outreach – Michalski

Due to the limited funds available for the workshops several of the regions will be holding their workshops in conjunction with the Guidance Expo workshops that HESC is sponsoring for the 09/10 year.  We will have sessions available to us to present various topics that we would cover during the workshops. Each region needs to have the FA presenter for the Expos. Below are the dates and locations for each expo:

Westchester
October 19
Westchester County Center

Albany
November 2
Empire State Plaza

Syracuse
November 4
OnCenter

Rochester
November 5
Riverside Convention Center
Buffalo
November 6
Crowne Plaza Hotel     

Linda Bridgewater will continue on as co-chair for this year.  She will be training Joe Gorman and Kathy Michalski on the job responsibilities that HESC does on the committee.  Joe will be taking over for Linda as our HESC Liaison for the school counselor workshops and outreach programs.
President’s Committees (Curt)
Government Relations – Jim Vallee/ Sue Mead (Dutchess Community College)

Jim suggested that we continue to meet with our elected officials, but it isn’t necessary to go during the Legislative Forum. Appointments can be made on any Tuesday. Legislators are in their home offices on Thursdays and Fridays. NYSFAAA could create a state-wide day with a consistent message to spread across the state. It is important for regions to have representatives who get to know their local legislators and build relationships with them.

Scholarship – Evans
The scholarships will be $1500 per person, 10 to be made. The committee can raise money to increase the awards beyond the $1500 that is budgeted from the annual EC budget.

Friday, June 26, 2009
Roll call was taken:

· Curt Gaume

· Gina Soliz

· Bryan Kelly Austin

· Kerry Lubold

· Earl Tretheway

· Jackie Darquea

· Maria DeInnocentiis

· Wayne Harewood

· Tom Dalton

· Lynn Chilson

· Clair Jacobi

· Dan Robinson

· Rachel Barker

· Lisa Simpson

HESC Update
 (Lisa Simpson)

Student Loan Marketplace – 7 products 3 lenders. And, NY Helps will be run through the Marketplace. Discussion took place recommending that more lenders participate. Some lenders are hesitating – whether it is because of the cost that is passed to them or because their loan acceptance criteria are more readily figured out. AG Office and Governor’s Office has seen it and it is SLATE compliant. If a school only wants NY HELPS to show, there is another link that can be used.

NY HELPS – first draft was sent to SUNY, CUNY, etc. and HESC has gotten a lot of comments and feedback and they are moving forward with it. There will be a strong financial literacy component with it and they will be servicing it in-house. They are seeking information from schools regarding how the 1% fee will work with school software. A $10,000 maximum was set (due to it being a brand new program). They’ll start with that and could raise it or provide better benefits in the future. Bond sale to determine rates will happen in October. Read the regs and send in your comments!

HESC Symposium – will take place September 16 & 17 in Saratoga Springs. Proposals were due today, June 26, 2009, however they could accept some additional proposals.

IVP process is taking place for TAP. Pension issue will be put through IVP, too. TAP Processing is running smoothly. HESC is seeing that students are applying for TAP earlier.

EFT Escrow. Allows lenders to hold money an extra day and pass it to schools the same day.

Default Management product enhancement – ability for schools to download spreadsheets.

Past President’s Committees Reports (Heather)
Conference 2009 – Gorrick/Zasso

It was recommended that Dan Robinson keep track of the checks received and earmark whether the payment is tracked for dues or for registration fees.

Room rate is $149/night. Lisa has the group confirmation code. Parking costs $5 per day. Hotel cancellation is 48 hours. Registration will begin in August.

Governance
- McDonnell

Noon today the elections will be closed. About 1/3 voted.  Heather has asked regions to send her their election results.

Regional Reports

Will be attached electronically when received.
Old Business

$8475 in revenue sharing will be sent by Wayne to the regions next week.

New Business

Exec Council will plan to meet on Monday, October 26th (the day before the state conference begins).

MOTION:  Heather McDonnell made a motion to remove the term “automatic” from the P&P manual section “regional training funds.”
SECOND: Wayne Harewood
Motion passed unanimously.

An Exec Council Conference call will be needed to discuss the close of the 08-09 fiscal year and to discuss the CACG and how the bills will be paid for those approved activities.

Revisit membership categories – affiliate memberships (guidance counselors, graduate students in student personnel or higher education degrees) and charge them a different fee. Fee structures would need to be changed in the by-laws. It would go through Governance and be a constitutional amendment. Governance will also need to meet regarding members and Exec Council representatives working outside of NY state who work in financial aid administration in a post-secondary institution.

MOTION:  Tom Dalton made a motion to accept the election results.
SECOND:  Clair Jacobi
Motion passed unanimously. The Election results are: Dan Tramuta as President Elect and Steve Dwire as Treasurer Elect. Heather will call all of the volunteers who ran in the election.

Motion to adjourn: Kerry Lubold. Second was made by Wayne Harewood. Meeting adjourned at 11:10am.
NYSFAAA Region I Report

Executive Council Meeting

June 24-26, 2009 (Syracuse, NY)
Region I Meeting Highlights

February 19, 2009 – Niagara County Community College

· Attendance:   36 members

· Treasurer’s Report - balance as of 1/12/09 $5,211.25

· Presentation and discussion led by Kevin Ryan on NYS Attorney General’s DVD Presentation

· Regional News:  Jean Branicky, Associate Dir. @ UB, Brent McEnroe received a promotion at UB, Theresa Gieseke is now with ASA and Laura Fitzgerald is a new counselor at Villa Maria.

March 19, 2009 – Statewide Regional Training held at Genesee Community College for Region I and Region II

· Training Topic:  New Requirements for Entrance/Exit Counseling

April 2009 Meeting - suspended due to SUNYFAP Annual Conference.

May 21, 2009 – Buffalo State College

· Attendance:  29 Members

· Treasurer’s Report – balance as of 5/11/2009 $4,712.75 – we are being charged a 2.00 fee each month to maintain our checking account.

· Discussion held on future NYSFAAA Conference in 2010 hosted by Region I in Buffalo.  Select chair and co-chairs and start formalizing committees.

· Requested that we sponsor a Support Staff workshop in 2009/10.

· Discussion held on Region I proposal for CAG grant for training. Ideas were generated and Kevin Ryan submitted a proposal for Region I to Peg Stearns.

· Training:  “The Fred Factor” presented by Bob Rodriguez, Great Lakes Higher Ed  

June 18, 2009 – Summer Outing – Buffalo Bison’s Game – (members paid individually for ticket and food) – game rained out and will be scheduled later this summer.

Region I Elections:

· Rachel Barker – Executive Council – Niagara County Community College

· Michelle Rizzo – Chairperson – Canisius College

· Jennifer Pollard – Secretary – Sallie Mae

· Amanda Wirth-Lodyga – Treasurer (University of Buffalo)

Respectfully submitted,
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Linda (Lynn) Chilson

Region I Executive Council Representative

Region VI Report

Maria DeInnocentiis, Regional Chair

June 24-26, 2009

March Meeting at Marymount Manhattan College – 3/27/09

This was held on 3/27 and featured Statewide Training on the New Entrance and Exit Counseling requirements.  This was presented by Vera Senese and Clem La Pietra.  In addition Angie Esparza and Melanie Williams-Bethea of the Mentoring Committee presented and recruited mentors.  The meeting was very successful with 66 attendees.

Tri-Regional Conference – 5/8/09

Was a great success for the Committee who worked tirelessly to ensure a frugal but informative Conference.  It was held at Monroe College on Friday May 8th and the Agenda included:

1. Rethinking Student Aid – Cindy Bailey

2. Industry Overview and availability of private loans – Tim Razzetta

3. Legislative Update – John Austin

4. HEOA Compliance Update – Janet Dodson

Our President Curt Guame addressed our membership and welcomed all to the Conference.  There were over 150 registered members and thanks to the generosity of Monroe College the cost of the conference was only $250.  

Support Staff Workshop – 5/15/09

Was held at the School of Visual Arts.  Vanessa Cisneros and Erin Zagaski put together an excellent workshop.  There were a total of 28 attendees from 14 different institutions.

Region VI Elections

Our newly elected officers are:

Executive Council Rep – Maria DeInnocentiis

Region Chair – Vera Senese

Region Co-chair – Mercy Smith

Secretary – Angelica Esparza

Treasurer – Lucy Villaquiran

Region VI Summer Meeting – 6/12/09

Our final meeting of the year was held at Pace University.  The main topic was “For the Love of It” - Why do you work in financial aid and how can you find a way to love what you do?  Following the meeting our summer celebration was held at The Beekman Pub. 
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